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Opportunities Abound 

This spring has been a whirl wind of activities. The WMLA was represented at the Open Season 

Event, Kalahari, WI Dells. Thanks to all those who participated, especially Dwight Claggett, Rick 

Ellis and Kari, Joe and Cheryl Lacenski. The Wisconsin Wildlife Federation annual convention. 

Thank you, Charlie Brown and Scott Thulien. Finally, the Wisconsin Hunter Education Instructor 

Association Annual Meeting. Squeezed in between those events was the WMLA Annual meeting, 

Silent Auction, with the Phil Siehr 3 Person Team shoot. Thanks to everyone for making those 

events very successful. More about those events later in my article. Oh, and I almost forgot, my 

trip to Kansas for a long weekend to celebrate one of my grandchildren’s First Holy Communion. 

As I shared during the Annual meeting, Gary Lang was more than “Just a member” as he was so 

fond of closing his emails to me with that tagline. Gary and I spent many minutes talking about 

more than muzzle loading. As I shared with Lori, I considered Gary a Renaissance Man. Gary loved 

to rib me about my persona name “Black Irish” not so much the black as the Irish part. The first 

time I experienced Gary’s patient, softer side was at the Deer and Turkey Expo in Madison, many 

years ago. Gary presented me with a carved acorn. It was perfect, right down to the little cap and 

the cross lines. That acorn hung around my neck for years until my carelessness, I broke it. I was 

too ashamed to tell Gary what had happened. 

Gary was extremely knowledgeable about a wide range of subjects. At times he would share his 

thoughts and ideas in a very deliberate, rather forceful manner. To me, that was one of Gary’s en-

dearing qualities. I will miss my conversations with him. However, Gary has left an indelible mark 

upon me and, I believe, the WMLA because he walked with all of us. 

Due to the untimely demise of Gary, I decided, after much reflection and conversations with those 

closest to me, to run for the WMLA Presidency for another 2years. 

Thank you to those who voted for me. All my time as your president is an honor. The WMLA is a 

very fine and highly respected association based on ethical standards only emulated by others. 

I would also like to congratulate and thank Jessica Snow for accepting the Secretary position. I do 

believe Jessica is a huge asset to the WMLA and by combining the Secretaries and Publication po-

sitions into one, the efficiencies will be significant. Thank you again Jessica and I really do look 

forward to working with you toward moving the WMLA Social Media presence into the 21 st centu-

ry. Jessica’s information is under the front cover of the Badger State. 

On a side note. At the Annual Meeting, discussion took place concerning publishing, an abridged 

version, of the quarterly meeting minutes in the Badger State. That idea will continue to be evalu-

ated as the new officers and committee members confer. If you have an opinion, please feel free to 

share. 

To move forward and achieve some of the objectives that have been weighing on WMLA for years, I 

will need your help. As I stated, at the Annual Meeting, when there are WMLA scheduled events in 

your area, I might be contacting you and asking for your assistance. The WMLA is not one person, 

WMLA Officers, Committee Chairpersons or even the WMLA District Representatives. The associa-

tion is all of us. Everyone has value in sharing and through that shared effort we find opportuni-

ties. 

Over the past couple years, the WMLA membership has increased. The WMLA has been working 

diligently to foster long term, positive, relationships with other organizations with similar 
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foundational beliefs that can strengthen our future as a viable entity within the Wisconsin Hunting 

and Conservation environment. 

Through our conversations with the DNR 3R (Recruit, Retain and Reactivate) Program, the WMLA 

has been involved in developing opportunities that will include Learn to Hunt with a muzzle loader. 

The DNR 3R program is the new methodology for the DNR to reach out to inexperienced individu-

als not for just hunting, but for fishing, trapping and shooters. I am working on getting the 3Rs 

Coordinator, Robert Nack, to speak at the WMLA July or October Meeting. More information to 

come. 

Thank you to Joe Lacenski for his tireless effort in trying to ensure the DNR Muzzleloading Add On 

instruction program is not completely lost in the bureaucracy. Joe and I continue to be positive 

vocal advocates for continuing the Muzzle Loading Instruction course as crafted by Joe, Chuck 

Baum and myself, many years ago. More on this topic as the DNR clarifies their position. 

Another effort that is receiving significant enhancement is the WMLA’s Wisconsin Wildlife Federa-

tion Affiliate Club relationship. The new WWF Executive Director, Cody Kamrowski, has agreed to 

speak at the WMLA July Meeting. Cody will share what WWF is doing and provide some insight in-

to Fund Raising opportunities. Maybe Cody can share how the WWF goes about crafting up, edit-

ing and passing resolutions for consideration by the WI Conservation Congress. 

Thanks again to Charlie Brown for his years representing the WMLA on the WWF Board. Thanks to 

Scott Thulien for taking the initiative to learn about the WWF Resolution process and for submit-

ting a couple resolutions toward enhanced muzzle loading hunting opportunities. 

Another side note for consideration or another opportunity. The WWF is a significant partner in 

MOHEE. Cody and I had a very brief conversation about, maybe, the WMLA being able to collabo-

rate with the WWF on the 2026 MOHEE event. Please think about it and start building that 2026 

calendar. Again, an opportunity. Yet, opportunities require members to commit. 

Finally, and no less significant, is the relationship being developed with the McMiller Sports Cen-

ter. Thanks to Kyle Benning, McMiller Manager, for facilitating the use of McMiller buildings and 

ranges for muzzle loading events. The WMLA Quarterly meetings have found a home at McMiller’s. 

Also, concerning opportunities. There are 3 McMiller Sports Center Youth Camp weeks and specifi-

cally Muzzle Loading instruction Tuesdays; July 22 nd , August 5 th and August 12 th . These are 

day long events starting around 08:00 and ending around 2:00. If you are interested in instructing 

young minds about the proper handling and use of a muzzle loader, let me know. You can call me 

at 608-774-7147 and leave a message or email me at markaconklin@charter.net. 

McMiller Sports Center will host an Early Colonial/Long Hunter Encampment in August. More de-

tails forthcoming. 

Last, of all, the McMiller Open House is Friday – Sunday, October 3rd h , 5 th. I’ll have the WMLA 

Camp set up providing promotional materials and muzzle loading information. I can always use 

assistance. 

With the change in Badger State Editor and Secretary, Jessica Snow, the WMLA has a new Mem-

bership Chairperson. The Membership person is Paul Sorrentino. Paul is a long-time muzzle loader 

from the Beloit Black Powder Lodge. The WMLA Post Office Box # is not changing and the other 

processes will remain the same for the immediate future. 
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Thank you, Paul, for assuming this incredibly important function for the WMLA. Membership is 

the main source of revenue for the WMLA and publication of the Badger State. 

Remember, the WMLA Summer meeting is Saturday, July 12 th , at the McMiller Sport Center, 

Ski Chalet. An agenda will be sent out a couple weeks in advance of the meeting. 

I wish you a very safe and enjoyable summer 2025. Don’t forget to thank your mother and a vet-

eran. For without them, our lives would be different. 

Thank you for your efforts in preserving the Wisconsin Muzzle Loading Heritage, whether you are 

a competitive shooter, hunter, educator or living historian, the WMLA must have all of us to sur-

vive. 

Mark A. Conklin Aka: Black Irish 

WMLA President, Merchandise Chairperson 

Telephone: 608-774-7147 Email: markaconklin@charter.net 

From the Publisher, and Secretary: 

Hi everyone! 

I just wanted to say thank you for entrusting me with the publication of the Badger State Maga-
zine. I will do my best to keep up the excellent foundation that Chris has created.  

Please let me know if you have any suggestions or ideas of what you would like to see in the maga-
zines in the future. I would like to provide as much information to all of our members as possible.  

Thanks again, and I look forward to working with everyone in this association. 

Cheers! 

Jessica Snow 

262-573-5813 

Jessica.snow98@gmail.com 
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Ed: Photos supplied by Sydney J. Tanner. 
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As Always-- Keep Your Powder Dry 

by Sydney J. Tanner 

Black powder was invented and has been used by the Chinese since the 9th century AD. The function of 

black powder (and all its types and varieties) is to go boom. It is a propellant. It is supposed to burn (at the 

right rate) under controlled conditions to propel the ball out of your muzzle loader. Actually as the powder 

burns, the gasses expand, pushing the ball out of the barrel. It is interesting that black powder burns 

instantaneously when ignited. 

Prior to industrialization in the 1800s, black powder was made by combining powdered potassium nitrate 

(also called saltpeter) with powdered charcoal and powdered sulfur. The saltpeter provides oxygen for the 

chemical reaction in firing. Charcoal provides the fuel. Sulfur helps stabilize the reaction. It is still 

basically made the same way. 

The standard ratio by weight was 75:15:10, and that is still is the standard. This combining is sometimes 

called green meal and can include coarse pieces and lumps. To use it at this stage it is questionable and 

can be dangerous. For optimum quality, the combined powders need to be “fine” and uniform... basically, 

the stuff needed to be homogenized or milled. It was then pressed into disks or cakes (called mill cakes). 

The cake is then crushed and sifted into different grains for use. 

With industrialization, the making and mixing of black powder is a lot easier and effective. However, in 

some places, it is still made by hand. If it is not stored properly, black powder degrades over time. 

It is interesting that historically, willow was the sought after wood for making black powder charcoal. [I’ll 

cover the making of charcoal in my next article.] Note: If you are making charcoal at home, do not grate 

or powder your charcoal-- for black powder in your kitchen, or use your wife’s blender. 

Smokeless powder was “invented” in 1884 by the French chemist, Paul Vieillé. He called it “poudre 

blanche” (white powder as opposed to black powder). It was made with insoluble and soluble 

nitrocellulose, that is gelatinized with ether and paraffin. The recipe has been tweaked several times since 

then, including adding nitroglycerin to some varieties. Because the recipe has changed, the powder is no 

longer white. 

Smokeless powder is called that because it smokes less than black powder... but it does smoke. As the use 

of smokeless powder has increased, the use of black powder has decreased to a point. 

Because of the higher pressure of smokeless powder, it is NOT recommended for use in muzzle loading. 

The only exception involves those modern muzzle loaders specifically designed to use smokeless powder. 

Black powder substitutes are allegedly safer, less corrosive, more efficient, and less fouling (easier to 

clean up after). Three of the most popular brands are: Pyrodex, Triple Seven, and Blackhorn 209. 

Besides potassium nitrate, charcoal, and sulfur (only 60% of a mix of the three)-- potassium perchlorate, 

sodium benzoate, dicyandiamide, dextrin, and water are added to make Pyrodex. The other brands have 

similar additives. 

Whatever you use... Keep your powder dry. 
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From the Shooting Standards 

& Safety Chair 

 

Hello Everyone,  

For the Postal Match this year, 

you will send me $8.00 and I will 

send you the 4 targets.  When 

completed, send the targets back 

to me and I will score them. 

Please see the previous page for a 

preview of this year’s targets.   

 

Thank you! 

 

Rick Hotz 

Shooting and Safety Standards 

Chair 

262-332-8852 
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WMLA/McMiller Sport Center 

Muzzle Loaders Annual Phil Siehr 3-Person Team Shoot 

Held: Saturday April 19, 2025 

 

A total of 6 teams participated in this event. 

1st Place Team: 

Jared Kinjerski, Russ Hotz, and Ken Hotz 

Total score: 135 

2nd Place Team: 

Steve Brown, Norm Hotz, and Rick Hotz 

Total score: 130  
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3rd Place Team: 

Kyle Snow, Ed Snow, and Cason Snow (not 

pictured) 

Total Score: 126 

Best Target of the Day: 

Jessica Snow 

Score: 48xxx  

25 yard Flintlock 

Congratulations to all teams that participated in the shoot.  

Thank you to Scott for handling all the range officer duties. 
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W.M.L.A. 

2024 BIG GAME REPORT 

There are five entries for 2024 as of 12.31.2024 

Black Bear: None 

Whitetail Deer: Three 

Wild Turkey: Spring - Two 

Wild Turkey: Fall - None 

Canadian Goose: None 

Predator entries: None 

A wild turkey: a Tom, was harvested on May 1, 2024 by Richard Mezera of Montello, Wis-

consin and witnessed by Andrea Bulgrin. The turkey weighed 22.5 pounds. It had a 10 inch 

beard and 1 inch spurs. Richard’s turkey had a total measurement of 62.5 points. Richard 

harvested the turkey around 6:30 a.m. at a distance of 18 yards using a Navy Arms 12 

gauge double barrel muzzle loading shotgun. Congratulations to Richard Mezera and 

Thank you for entering the 2024 W.M.L.A Spring Turkey, Big Game Awards Program. 

 

A wild turkey: a Tom, was harvested on May 1, 2024 by Jerry Gosda of Janesville, Wiscon-

sin. Jerry harvested the turkey in Adams Co. Wisconsin and was witnessed by Mike Ander-

son and Rick Stanton. The turkey weighed 26-3/4 pounds with a 11-1/4 inch beard. One 

spur was 1-1/8 inches long and the other spur was 1-3/16 inches long. The total score was 

74.8 125 points. Jerry harvested the turkey using a muzzle loading 12 gauge double barrel 

shotgun with one shot at a distance of 30 yards. With that score, it moves Jerry Gosda into 

second place in the W.M.L.A. Big Game Awards Wild Turkey Record Book. Congratula-

tions to Jerry Gosda on your accomplishment and Thank you for entering the 2024 Spring 

Turkey W.M.L.A Big Game Awards Program. 
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A Whitetail Deer was harvested by Ray Brown of Milton, Wisconsin. Ray harvested the 8 

point buck on Saturday November 23, 2024 in Iowa County. Charlie Brown was a witness 

to the harvest. The whitetail buck had an estimated score of 72-1/4 points. Ray harvested 

the deer using a 50 caliber percussion Hawken rifle, a 150 grain Buffalo Bullet and 50 

grains of 3f black powder. He made a 30 yard shot with not tracking. Congratulations to 

Ray Brown on his accomplishment and Thank you Ray for entering the 2024 Whitetail 

Deer W.M.L.A. Big Game Awards Program. 

 

Jim Nosker from Colfax, Wisconsin harvested a whitetail doe on November 27, 2024 and 

witnessed by Sydney Tanner. The doe was taken with a .54 caliber patched round ball, 

driven by 110 grains of FFG Triple 7 powder from a Thompson Center percussion Hawken 

rifle. The distance was 63 yards and the ball passed through the chest, destroying both 

lungs. 

 

Jim Nosker from Colfax, Wisconsin harvested a whitetail buck on December 11, 2024 and 

witnessed by Sidney Tanner. The buck was killed with a saboted .44 caliber Hornady bullet 

fired from a .50 caliber Traditions inline, using two 50 grain pellets of Triple 7 powder. 

The buck had both lungs destroyed with a pass-through shot and the distance was 24 

yards. Jim stated that the buck had one horn broken off so no need for scoring. Congratu-

lations to Jim Nosker on his accomplishments and Thank you Jim for entering the 2024 

Whitetail Deer W.M.L.A. Big Game Awards Program. 

 

Respectively Submitted by: Harley J. Whitt W.M.L.A. 

Big Game Chairperson 



18 

   

   

   

   



19 

 

Jessica Snow 
2701 S 69th St 
Milwaukee, WI 53219 
262-573-5813 
jessica.snow98@gmail.com 
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Jun 1  Rock Run Long Rifles– Monthly Club 

Shoot– 9AM-3PM 

Jun 1 Smoky Hollow– Monthly Club Shoot– 

11AM 

Jun 7   Hope Rod & Gun Club– Black Powder 

Skeet Match– 9AM-3PM 

Jun 13-15   Fort Old Abe Muzzleloaders– 52nd 

Annual Rendezvous– S1321 140th Ave, Fall 

Creek, WI 54742– Contact: Keith Traeseth 715-

456-4453 (see flyer in this issue) 

Jun 21   Beloit Rifle Club/BPL– WMLA Sanc-

tioned “Wisconsin Sergeant Alvin C. York 

Shoot” CGM 60 Yds– Saturday 10AM/ 9AM-

2PM 

Jun 21   Coon Valley Conservation Club- “Coon 

Creek” Traditional Rifle Shoot – Sat. 1:00 PM   

Jun 28   Rock River Buckskinners– “Over the 

Log” Shoot 

Jun 29   Rock River Buckskinners- “Hunter’s 

Match” 

Jul 6 Smoky Hollow– Monthly Club Shoot– 

11AM 

Jul 12   WMLA SUMMER QUARTERLY MEET-

ING MCMILLER SPORTS CENTER SKI CHALET– 

10AM-2PM 

Jul 13   Rock Run Long Rifles– Monthly Club 

Shoot– 9AM-3PM 

Jul 18-20 Smoky Hollow– Summer Rendezvous 

and silent auction 

Jul 19   Coon Valley Conservation Club- “Heat 
in Valley” Muzzleloader Silhouette Rifle Shoot – 
1:00 PM 
 

Jul 18-20   Beloit Rifle Club/BPL– WMLA 

Sanctioned Buffalo Shoot Program “A”- Fri-

day & Saturday 9AM-3PM, Sunday 9AM-2PM 

Jul 22   McMiller Sports Center Summer Camp 

Muzzleloading Instruction Day 

AUG 1   BSML SUBMISSIONS DEADLINE– 

FALL 

Aug 2   Beloit Rifle Club/BPL– Don Ellis’s 

WMLA Sanctioned “Shotgun Shoot”- Saturday 

matches start @ 10AM 

Aug 3   Rock Run Long Rifles– Monthly Club 

Shoot– 9AM-3PM 

Aug 3 Smoky Hollow– Monthly Club Shoot– 

11AM 

Aug 5   McMiller Sports Center Summer Camp 

Muzzleloading Instruction Day 

Aug 12   McMiller Sports Center Summer Camp 

Muzzleloading Instruction Day 

Aug 16   Rock Run Long Rifles– WMLA Sanc-

tioned Jim Towne Log Shoot (Paul & Sandi)- 

9AM-3PM 

Aug 16   Coon Valley Conservation Club- Eight-
eenth Annual “Smoke in the Valley” Shoot – 
1:00PM (*”Special” Traditional Rifle Shoot) 
 
Aug 17   Beloit Rifle Club/BPL– Charlie 
Brown’s WMLA Sanctioned “Hunter’s Match”-  
Sunday 9AM-2PM 

Sep 6-7   Rock River Buckskinners– Fall Shoot 

Sep 7   Rock Run Long Rifles– Monthly Club 

Shoot– 9AM-3PM 

Sep 7 Smoky Hollow– Monthly Club Shoot– 

11AM 

Sep 20   Beloit Rifle Club/BPL– WMLA Sanc-

tioned “Lou Braggo” Chunk Gun Shoot– CGM 

60 Yds– Saturday 10AM (Range open for prac-

tice @ 9AM 

Sep 20   Coon Valley Conservation Club- Fall  

LaX ML’ers Reunion Rifle Shoot – 1 – 4 PM  

Sep 27   Rock Run Long Rifles– WMLA Sanc-

tioned Log Shoot (Paul & Sandi)- 9AM-3PM 
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Oct 3-5   McMiller Sports Center Open House 

Oct 5   Rock Run Long Rifles– Monthly Club 

Shoot– 9AM-3PM 

Oct 5   Hope Rod & Gun Club– Black Powder 

Trap Match– 9AM-3PM 

Oct 5 Smoky Hollow– Monthly Club Shoot– 

11AM 

Oct 11   WMLA FALL QUARTERLY MEETING– 

MCMILLER SPORTS CENTER SKI CHALET– 

10AM-2PM 

Oct 13–16   Coon Valley Conservation Club- 
“Special Limited” Muzzleloader Squirrel Hunt  
 
Oct 16-19  Coon Valley Conservation Club– 
Coon Creek Rendezvous– Contacts: Royce Curtis 
(608-452-3809), Martin Ferrari (608-689-3468) 
(see flyer in this issue) 
 

Oct 17-19   Beloit Rifle Club/BPL– ED Le 

CRONES “Turkey Shoot” WMLA Program “B” 

Shoot– Friday & Saturday 9AM-3PM, Sunday 

9AM-2PM 

NOV 1   BSML SUBMISSIONS DEADLINE–  

WINTER 

Nov 2   Rock Run Long Rifles– Monthly Club 

Shoot– 9AM-3PM 

Nov 2 Smoky Hollow– Monthly Club Shoot– 

11AM 

Dec 7   Rock Run Long Rifles– Monthly Club 

Shoot– 9AM-3PM 

Dec 7 Smoky Hollow– Monthly Club Shoot– 

11AM 

Dec 19-21   Beloit Rifle Club/BPL– WMLA 

Sanctioned “Frost On The Lodge Shoot” Pro-

gram “B” Shoot– Friday & Saturday 9AM-

3PM, Sunday 9AM-2PM 

 

 

 

2026 

Jan 4   Rock Run Long Rifles– Monthly Club 

Shoot– 9AM-3PM 

Jan 4 Smoky Hollow– Monthly Club Shoot– 

11AM 

Jan 17-18   Rock River Buckskinners @ Beloit 

Rifle Club/Black Powder Lodge– Winter Shoot 

The above information is offered as a free service to WMLA mem-

ber clubs. To get your dates listed, contact the publisher as 

listed on the inside front cover. Some times the information pro-

vided is not complete, so if you are traveling some distance, it 

may be wise to call ahead. Most clubs offer monthly shoots 

open to the public, contact the club representative listed on the 

back inside cover of this magazine for more information. All 

shoot are consider “open to the public” unless specified “For 

Members Only”, or “Invitational”. Publication date and deadlines 

are listed in bold italic type. WMLA Sanctioned Matches are 

listed in bold.  
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          WMLA  Affiliated Clubs 

Beloit Rifle Club-Black Powder Lodge                             

Contact: Harley Whitt                            

 1908 Forest Avenue                                                                 

 Beloit, WI 53511                                                                            

 1-608-921-1542   

GPS—For Range is: 851 East Philhower Rd.   

Beloit, WI 53511 

Address: 11841 Stadt Rd 

 Marshfield, WI 54449                                    

Contact: Barry Yost                                                                  

 P.O. Box 33                                                                             

 Marshfield, WI 54449                                                                   

 1-715 387-4503                                                                         

From US 10 east of Marshfield, take 

Stadt Road  north (look for commu-

nication tower) to club house on 

west side of road. 

Coon Valley Conservation Club                 

 S1005 Knudson Lane                                                                     

 Coon Valley, WI 54623                                                           

Contact: Scott Hobson 1-608-780-6205                     

              Royce Curtis  1-608-452-3809 

Fox Valley Muzzleloaders                                                                 

Contact: Dennis Krempien, Treasurer     

 E8450 Seefeld Rd.      

 New London, WI 54961     

 dkrempien73@gmail.com  

From Readfield:  Hwy 96 & Cty W  north 4 miles to Cut-Off Rd.   turn left 

(west) to Seefeldt Rd. and turn left and follow to club.     From New London:  

South on Cty. W to Cut-Off  Rd. right (west) to Seefeldt Rd. and turn left and 

follow to range. GPS for Range is E8450 Seefeld Rd. Website: 

www.foxvalleymuzzleloaders.com 

Hope Rod & Gun Club                                                              
Contact:      Rick Ellis 

 N9285 Benson Rd. 

 Brooklyn, WI 53521 
 608-438-3183 

 71crazydawgs@gmail.com 

Reedsburg Outdoor Club                                                         

Contact: James Hiner Jr. 

  E10312 N. Reedsburg Road                                                          

 Baraboo, WI 53913                                                                      

WMLA Range Officer/WMLA& Club Scoring Rules, muzzle loading 

range, 3 trap fields, indoor/outdoor archery range, camping, potable 

water, clubhouse, primitive/modern toilets. Members only except 

scheduled events.                                                    

From Reedsburg, Cty V 2.6 miles to Luedtke Road, then 1.7 miles to 

club on right.  

GPS-location—S2064A Luedtke Rd.  Reedsburg, WI 53959 

Rock Run Long Rifles                               

Contact: Paul and Sandi Swanson                                                    

 1-815-624-6725                                                                                        

Six miles NW of Rockford IL, on west side of Eddie Road (Fire #5790) midway 

between Trask Bridge Road (IL 70) and Telegraph Road.                                                         

Rock River Buckskinners                   

Contact: Rick Hotz   

 P.O. Box 477                                                                             

 Milton, WI 53563                                                                                          

E-mail: wielkhunter10@gmail.com  

Phone: 1-262-441-8070 

Smoky Hollow Muzzleloaders                

Contact: Ed Snow       

 6936 Beech Rd.     

 Racine WI 53402       

 1-262-939-3712                               

From US 45 go east on Hwy 67 to Dundee, then continue on Cty F.  North 

on Cty S 1 mile.  East on Parnell 3/4 mile to gate.  From Hwy 57 go west on 

Cty F thru Cascade.  North on Highview.  West on Parnell 1/4 mile to gate. 

WMLA Certified Range Officers 

25, 50, 100 yd Ranges, Trap & Shotgun, Primitive silhouettes 

Triangle Sportsmen's Club                                                       

Contact: Rick Hotz                                                                       

 P.O. Box 432                                                                                         

American Civil War Shooting Association (ACWSA) 

Contact: Robert Chabalowski 

 858 River Lea Ct. 

 Menasha, WI 54952 

 920-725-9001 

 Website: acwsa.org      

Central Wisconsin Sportsmen Club 

Palmyra Fish & Game 

Contact: Ken Hotz 

              P.O. Box 389 

              Palmyra, WI 53156 

              262-370-3795 

Hivernann Muzzleloader Club 

Contact: Eric Carlberg 

              226040 County Road S 

              Marathon, WI 54448 

              715-432-2583 

               Email: hivernann.mlc@gmail.com 

Big River Long Rifles, Inc.                                                      

Contact: Karla Witzig-Treasurer                                                                                                                     

 P.O. Box 184                                                                                

 Prairie du Chien, WI 53821                                                             

 E-mail: drlrendv@gmail.com                                                           

Rendezvous held annually, Thurs. through Sun. of Fathers Day Week-

end. 

Fort Old Abe 

POC: Mark Zank 

419 North Stone St. 

Augusta, WI 54722 

503-983-3796 

Longhunter442@gmail.com 

Sparta Eagle/Canoe River Club 

POC: Brian Joyner 

9901 St. Hwy 21 

Sparta, WI 54656 

608-272-3508 
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WISCONSIN   

MUZZLELOADING          

ASSOCIATION INC.. 

P.O. Box 113 

Milton, WI 53563 

           Presort STD                                                                             

 U.S. Postage  

     PAID        

     U.M.S. 

OR CURRENT RESIDENT 

 The Wisconsin Muzzle Loading Association Inc. is intended for those interested in the 

weapons and history of time in American history when the muzzleloader was used. The Badger 

State Muzzleloader is a quarterly publication of the WMLA (Wisconsin Muzzle Loading Associ-

ation Inc.) and is included in its annual membership fee. The intent of this magazine is to be of 

service to buck skinners, sport shooters, hunters, skirmishers, historians, and reenactors of the 

American wars during the black powder era. Material and contents of this publication relates to 

muzzle loading firearms, accoutrements, and historical date of that era. 
WMLA Representative      

 Feel free to call with your question or suggestions. 

District 1    Dwight Claggett    

      38662 Golf Course Rd.     

      Highbridge, WI 54846             

      dwclaggett@hotmail.com          

                   715-681-0631 

District 2    Jim Nosker 
      P.O. Box 518 
      Colfax, WI 54730-0518 
          Telephone: 715-962-4237 
                azen.outdoorbum@gmail.com 
 

District 3    Royce Curtis 
                  N315 German Coulee Rd 
      Westby, WI  54667 
      cvcchuntsafe@gmail.com       

      608-452-3809 

District 4    Duane Decker                           

      220 E. Benson Street, Unit F  

      Glenbeulah, WI 53023   

      whitebear682@msn.com  

      920-313-9050 

 

District 5    Gary Marciniak                

      2927 Sylvester Drive      

      Hartland, WI 53029    

      rthawk44 @yahoo.com  

      414-242-5774   
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Wisconsin  Wildlife Federation Representative: Charlie Brown      

E-mail: brown.charlie1942@gmail.com  Phone: 608-290-2978 

National Muzzle Loading Rifle Association Representative: Charlie Brown  

Phone:  608-290-2978      


